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Nick Fearn  
 

ñEnthusiastic advocate for high-quality road and 
circuit drivingò 

 
will be our guest speaker on  
Tuesday, 10th September,  

7.30 p.m. 
at Theydon Bois Village Hall 

 

ñOvertaking in modern traffic conditionsò  
 

Guests welcome! 



н 

 

CONTENTS 

 

3. Dates for your Diary Upcoming Group Nights 

4. Chairmanôs Chat New committee contacts 

6. From the new Editor An introduction 

7. The Tidal Thames (May meeting) 

9. The Copped Hall, Epping (June meeting) 

13. Summer Quiz Qs & As (July meeting) 

16. Why a Road Trip Beats EasyJet 

18.  Chief Observerôs Observations 

19.  Hello and Congratulations 

20. NELE IAM Committee 

 



о 

 
 

          Group Nights 
 

Group Nights take place at 7.30 p.m. 
on the second Tuesday of each 
month (excluding August and 
December)  at Theydon Bois Village 
Hall, Coppice Row, CM16 7ER (right). 
The hall has a spacious car park with a 
no-step entrance to the building and is 
within walking distance of the Tube 
station; it also is outside the ex panded 
ULEZ zone!  
 

Whilst we try to find presenters who 
are able to attend in person, this is not always possible. However, what -
ever format, a friendly welcome is guaranteed with like -minded people 
and with tea, coffee and biscuits provided.  

 

We also òZoomó meetings whenever possible so that those who cannot 
attend can join us via a mobile, laptop, i -pad or tablet. If you use this  
method, you can opt to watch and listen without having to appear on 
camera yourself. The link, meeting ID and passcode remain the same each 
month as follows: -  
 

  Meeting ID: 840 2554 8565  Passcode: 909354  
  
Videos of some previous Group presentations can be found on our 
website www.neleiam.co.uk under the ôEventsõ tab and by clicking òvideosó 
on the right of the page. They are well worth a look!  

 

We look forward to welcoming you.  
 

Dates for your Diary - all at 7.30 p.m. 
 

10th September  òOvertaking in modern traffic conditionsó 
 Nick Fearn: Speaker on Advanced Driving techniques  

8th October  òOn every corneró  
 Roy Tyzack BEM , former Met and Essex police.  

12th November  òCasualty ð the Real Life Charlie Fairheadó  
 Gary Jones, CBE 

Deadline for the next edition of RoadWorthy: 13th September 2024  
E-mail:  editor@neleiam.co.uk 
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Chairmanôs Chat 
 

New Committee contacts  
The last edition of Roadworthy  contained details of the (then) 
forthcoming AGM, which highlighted committee vacancies that ur-
gently needed to be covered. I'm delighted to be able to introduce 
some new volunteers who have filled some of those vacancies; 
other gaps have been addressed by following that popular West-
minster activity, a cabinet reshuffle. The key changes that affect 
members are:  

Our Membership Secretary 
(membership@neleiam.co.uk ) is now com- mittee 
newcomer Colin Savidge , who inherits the NELE 
membership database and our links to Head Of-
fice records. He takes over as members' first point 
of contact for matters such as change of address, 
email and phone number so that your newsletters and subs re-
newals get property addressed. Behind the scenes, that database 
also helps us monitor and managed Observer allocations, Associ-
ate progress and Test outcomes, so weõre delighted to have him in 
this key role.  

Slipping sideways effortlessly into the Speaker Coordinator  
(speakers@neleiam.co.uk ) role is Paul Heasmer , bringing with 
him a wealth of contacts made when in a similar role for a U3A 
branch. Paul already has plans well in hand for our 2025 pro-
gramme at Theydon Bois Village Hall.  

Chris Rodwell , another committee newcomer, is now making 
swan -like progress in Paul Heasmerõs previous Member Liaison 
role. Chrisõ calm exterior masks much frantic paddling below the 
surface as he collects monthly updates from Observers on their 
allocated Associates' progress. This information helps the com-
mittee to predict when drivers are likely to reach Test standard, 
which should then free up their Observers to take on new Associ-
ates. 

Other committee posts remain essentially unaltered, as at  
https://neleiam.co.uk/committee -members/ .  

So far, so good. However, we are still not fully up to strength.  

The role of Events Coordinator  remains unfilled. Other commit-

mailto:membership@neleiam.co.uk
mailto:Xxxxx@neleiam.co.uk
https://neleiam.co.uk/committee-members/
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tee members are rallying round to share out the workload. Howev-
er, we would ideally like to have someone to take this on as a ded-
icated role so that  we can of fer  members some interest ing visit s 
and activities.  

More significantly, we need our own Newsletter Editor . This edi-
tion has been put together by Pettigrew Jones, a member of anoth-
er IAM Group, who has experience of assembling newsletters. He 
has agreed to edit Roadworthy on an interim basis, but cannot 
commit to do so permanently. We therefore urgently need some-
one to take over the role. Each edition can largely be prepared in 
your own time over a couple of months, apart from some last -
minute panic chasing contributors for overdue copy as the publi-
cation deadline approaches! Many thanks to Pettigrew for putting 
this edition together, but let's see if we find someone to make him 
redundant.  

NELE thrives only through the efforts of fellow members such as 
yourself. If you think that the role of Events Coordinator or Editor 
could be for you, just contact chair@neleiam.co.uk !  

ACCIDENT NEAR EPPING.  

On Saturday night an accident occurred close to the Wake Arms on the London-Epping road, about 

10p.m. A car was being driven from Newmarket to London, and when near the place named, collided 

with a heavy pair-horsed market wagon, which was returning empty from London. The lady and the gen-

tleman in the car were thrown out, the lady escaping with a few bruises, but the gentleman was badly cut 

about by broken glass. His wounds were attended to by a local surgeon, and he was able to leave the 

neighbourhood at a later hour. The near-side fore wheel of the car was smashed when it overturned and 

the front axle was broken. We cannot learn the cause of this accident, but those who know the road from 

Woodford through Epping and onwards, with the procession of unlighted market cars and sleepy drivers, 

will have no difficulty in surmising where the blame is to be placed.  

The Motor ï 16 October 1906 

THE EPPING ACCIDENT: WAGON DRIVERS ASLEEP  

With reference to your paragraph in issue 247 about the motor accident near Epping, I may say I was 

driving the car. I had three passengersðone lady and two gentlemen. On passing the Wake Inn I slowed 

down for the hill. I saw two lights ahead, and then slowed down to about ten miles an hour. The lights then 

showed themselves to be wagons on the wrong sides of the road meeting me. On my sounding the horn they 

pulled over, but as I got level with the second I saw a third 3ft. from the bank. I applied the brakes, and tried 

to run the near side wheels on the bank, but it was too high, and smashed the near front wheel. The shock 

knocked my car over on its side through the near wheel having already collapsed. The axle was not broken, 

but knocked back on the spring, the steering wheel damaged, headlight smashed, and a few other injuries. 

All the damage to the wagon was a wheel knocked clean off. The lady and gentleman at the back and myself 

escaped with a shaking. The gentleman beside me was badly cut with broken glass. The driver of the wagon 

was so fast asleep that we had to wake him up. The engine was still running after we had turned over.  

S.J. The Motor ï 30 October 1906 

mailto:chair@neleiam.co.uk
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Allow me to introduce myself  

"Ù ÔÈÅ ɉÔÅÍÐÏÒÁÒÙɊ %ÄÉÔÏÒ 

As youõll have seen in the Chairmanõs Chat, I have offered to fill in as 
interim Roadworthy  editor. Over the years, Iõve experience of editing three 
different IAM Group newsletters and publications for other small charities, 
so I can offer some relevant experience. However, it will take me a couple 
of editions to get to grips with the way the NELE operates and who the 
regular contributors are likely to be (editors love  regular contributors!)  

I also know how difficult it can be to get trapped into the role because 
thereõs no-one to volunteer as a replacement. I therefore congratulate 
Jennifer MacLellan on following through with her well -telegraphed 
announcement to stand down. I can see by previous editions how well she 
carried out the role and will be a tough act to follow, but Iõll do my best. 

Iõve always approached the editorship role along the lines of traditional 
magazines, with articles gratefully accepted from all sources. Iõve found 
that some people are nervous about providing articles because they were 
never ògood at Englishó. With their permission, I sub-edit (=correct any 
spelling or grammar in) the article, asking them to approve any changes 
that have been made. Similarly, some articles may need to be trimmed to 
fit available space. Any such proposed changes will be subject to the 
original authorõs approval. That way, we get more good articles to fill up 
the publication.  

Youõll note that I donõt consider it the role of an Editor to write the articles. 
We get a better spread of views and styles if articles come from a range of 
authors.  

Please bear with me as I find my feet. Maybe even help with an article or 
three? Possible subjects:  

¶ Why I chose my current car (and I am satisfied?)  

¶ My first car and what I did with it  

¶ An interesting venue for a day out  

¶ Preparing for and passing my Advanced Test  

¶ My other hobby (even non -car articles for variety!)  

¶ Problems with roads/parking in my local Borough  

¶ Forthcoming changes in local or national driving legislation  

¶ Whatever you think would interest fellow members  

I look forward to hearing from you! Iõm editor@neleiam.co.uk  

Pettigrew Jones 
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-ÁÙ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ 

The Tidal Thames, its folklore and traditions  

-ÁÒË ,Å×ÉÓȢ  
aŀǊƪ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ¢ƛŘŀƭ 
¢ƘŀƳŜǎ ƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǎǘǊŜǘŎƘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊƛǾŜǊ 
ǘƘŀǘ ƭƛŜǎ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ {ƻǳǘƘŜƴŘ ŀƴŘ 
¢ŜŘŘƛƴƎǘƻƴ [ƻŎƪΦ ¢ƘŜ ƻǊƛƎƛƴǎ ƻŦ 
ǊƛǾŜǊΩǎ ǘƘŜ ƴŀƳŜ Ǝƻ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǇŀƎŀƴ 
ŀƴŘ wƻƳŀƴ ǝƳŜǎΦ IŜ ƎŀǾŜ 
ŜȄŀƳǇƭŜǎ ƻŦ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ 
ŀǎǎƻŎƛŀǘŜŘ ōŜƭƛŜŦǎΣ ǎȅƳōƻƭǎ ŀƴŘ 
ŎŜǊŜƳƻƴƛŜǎΦ 

IŜ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴŜŘ ŦƻǊ Ƴŀƴȅ ȅŜŀǊǎ ǘƘŜǊŜ 
ǿŀǎ ƻƴƭȅ ƻƴŜ ōǊƛŘƎŜ ς [ƻƴŘƻƴ 
.ǊƛŘƎŜΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŀǎ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŀōƭȅ 
ŘƛũŜǊŜƴǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƳƻŘŜǊƴ 
ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻŘŀȅΦ LŦ ȅƻǳ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ǘƻ ŎǊƻǎǎ ŀƴȅǿƘŜǊŜ ŜƭǎŜ ȅƻǳ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ ƘƛǊŜ ŀ 
ǿƘŜǊǊȅ - ŀ ǎƳŀƭƭΣ ǎǇŜŜŘȅ ōƻŀǘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǿŀǘŜǊƳŀƴ ǘƻ Ǌƻǿ ȅƻǳ ŀŎǊƻǎǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊƳŜƴ 
ŎƻƳǇŜǘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳǊ ŎǳǎǘƻƳ ƛƴ ǿƘŀǘ ŀǇǇŜŀǊŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀƴ ƛƭƭ-ǊŜƎǳƭŀǘŜŘ ǎŎǊǳƳƳŀƎŜ όƳǳŎƘ ƭƛƪŜ 
ǘƻŘŀȅΩǎ ǇŜŘƛŎŀō ǊƛŘŜǊǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ²Ŝǎǘ 9ƴŘΗ ς 9ŘύΦ 

{ƛƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ ǎƛƴƎƭŜ [ƻƴŘƻƴ .ǊƛŘƎŜ ǿŀǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀƴ ƛŎƻƴƛŎ ŀƴŘ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜΣ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ 
ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŜŘ ŀƴ ƛŘŜŀƭ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƻ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ǘƘŜ ƘŜŀŘǎ ƻŦ ǘǊŀƛǘƻǊǎΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŜǊŜ ǇƭŀŎŜŘ ƻƴ ǇƻƭŜǎ ŀǘ 
ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōǊƛŘƎŜ ǳƴǝƭ ǘƘŜȅ ŦŜƭƭ ŀǇŀǊǘΦ ¢ƘŜ /ƛǘȅ ƻŶŎƛŀƭ ǿƘƻ ƭƻƻƪŜŘ ŀƊŜǊ ǘƘŜƳ ƎŀƛƴŜŘ 
ǘƘŜ ƳŀŎŀōǊŜ ǝǘƭŜ ƻŦ ά¢ƘŜ IŜŀŘƳŀǎǘŜǊέΦ 
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hǾŜǊ ǝƳŜΣ ƳƻǊŜ ōǊƛŘƎŜǎ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ōǳƛƭǘ ς aŀǊƪ ǘƻǳŎƘŜŘ ǳǇƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎƻƳŜǝƳŜǎ-ƎǊƛƳ 
ǘŀƭŜǎ ŀǎǎƻŎƛŀǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜƳ ŀƴŘ ƻǘƘŜǊ ƘƛǎǘƻǊƛŎ ǊƛǾŜǊǎƛŘŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎǎΦ bƻǘ ǘƘŜ ƭŜŀǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜǎŜ 
ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ¢ƻǿŜǊ ƻŦ [ƻƴŘƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ ƛǘǎ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ ¢ǊŀƛǘƻǊΩǎ DŀǘŜΦ 

aŀǊƪ ǘƻƭŘ ǘŀƭŜǎ ƻŦ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ ŀƴŘ ƘƛǎǘƻǊƛŎ 
ǊƛǾŜǊǎƛŘŜ ǇǳōǎΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎΥ 

¶ ¢ƘŜ aŀȅƅƻǿŜǊ ς DǊŜŜƴǿƛŎƘ 

¶ ¢ƘŜ tǊƻǎǇŜŎǘ ƻŦ ²Ƙƛǘōȅ ς {ǘŜǇƴŜȅ 
¶ ¢ƘŜ DǊŀǇŜǎ - [ƛƳŜƘƻǳǎŜ 

¶ ¢ƘŜ IƻƻǇ ŀƴŘ DǊŀǇŜǎ - !ƭŘƎŀǘŜ 
¶ ¢ƘŜ !ƴŎƘƻǊ .ŀƴƪǎƛŘŜ ς {ƻǳǘƘǿŀǊƪ 

¶ ¢ƘŜ [ƻƴŘƻƴ !ǇǇǊŜƴǝŎŜ ς LǎƭŜǿƻǊǘƘ 
LƴŘŜŜŘΣ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǝƻƴ ǎŜŜƳŜŘ ǘƻ ǎǳƎƎŜǎǘ 
ǘƘŜ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ŦƻǊ ŀ ŦŀǎŎƛƴŀǝƴƎ Řŀȅ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǊƛǾŜǊ 
ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ƳǳƭǝǘǳŘŜ ƻŦ ƘƛǎǘƻǊƛŎŀƭ ƭƻŎŀǝƻƴǎ ŀǘ 
ǿƘƛŎƘ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ǊŜŦǊŜǎƘƳŜƴǘǎΦ 5ƻŜǎ ŀƴȅƻƴŜ όǇǊŜŦŜǊŀōƭȅ ǘŜŜǘƻǘŀƭύ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ōƻŀǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǿƘƛŎƘ 
ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ǿƻǳƭŘ ŎŀǊŜ ǘƻ ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘ ŀ ǇǊŀŎǝŎŀƭ b9[9 ƛƴǾŜǎǝƎŀǝƻƴΚ 

 

hƴŜ ƻƴƎƻƛƴƎ ¢ƘŀƳŜǎ ǘǊŀŘƛǝƻƴ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ 
5ƻƎƎŜǧǎ /ƻŀǘ ϧ .ŀŘƎŜ ǊŀŎŜ  ōŜƭƛŜǾŜŘ ǘƻ 
ōŜ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻƭŘŜǎǘ ǎǇƻǊǝƴƎ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ 
ǘƘŜ ²ƻǊƭŘΦ ¢ƘŜ ǊŀŎŜ ǿŀǎ ŬǊǎǘ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ 
мтмрΣ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ƎƻƛƴƎ ǳǇǎǘǊŜŀƳ ŦǊƻƳ 
[ƻƴŘƻƴ .ǊƛŘƎŜ ǘƻ /ŀŘƻƎŀƴ tƛŜǊ /ƘŜƭǎŜŀ 
ŀƴŘ ōŀŎƪΣ ƻǊƎŀƴƛǎŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ /ƻƳǇŀƴȅ ƻŦ 
²ŀǘŜǊƳŜƴ ŀƴŘ [ƛƎƘǘŜǊƳŜƴΣ ŀ ƘƛǎǘƻǊƛŎ 
/ƛǘȅ DǳƛƭŘΦ  

¶ ²ŀǘŜǊƳŜƴ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǊƛǾŜǊ ǘŀȄƛ ŘǊƛǾŜǊǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǿƘŜǊǊƛŜǎ ƳŜƴǝƻƴŜŘ 
ŜŀǊƭƛŜǊ 

¶ [ƛƎƘǘŜǊƳŜƴ ƭƛƎƘǘŜƴŜŘ όǳƴƭƻŀŘŜŘύ ƭŀǊƎŜ ǎƘƛǇǎ ƛƴǘƻ ōŀǊƎŜǎ ǎƻ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǊƎƻ 
ŎƻǳƭŘ ƎŜǘ ǘŀƪŜƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōŀƴƪǎƛŘŜ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ¢ƘŀƳŜǎ ǿŀǎ ǾŜǊȅ ǎƘŀƭƭƻǿ ƴŜŀǊ 
ǘƘŜ ǎƘƻǊŜΦ 

¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǎǝƭƭ ƻƴŜ ƭƛƎƘǘŜǊŀƎŜ ŎƻƳǇŀƴȅ ƛƴ ŜȄƛǎǘŜƴŎŜΦ ¢Ƙŀǘ ƛǎ /ƻǊȅΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǳǎŜǎ ŀ ƅŜŜǘ ƻŦ 
ōŀǊƎŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǘǳƎǎ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ǿŀǎǘŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ [ƻƴŘƻƴ .ƻǊƻǳƎƘǎ ōȅ ǊƛǾŜǊ ǘƻ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎƛƴƎ 
ǇƭŀƴǘǎΦ ¢ƘŜǎŜ ŀǊŜ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƛǘ ƛǎ ǎƻǊǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǊŜŎȅŎƭŜŘΣ ƻǊ ƛƴŎƛƴŜǊŀǘŜŘ ǘƻ ƎŜƴŜǊŀǘŜ ǇƻǿŜǊΦ ! 
ǊŜŎŜƴǘ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ŀƴ 9ƴŜǊƎȅ ŦǊƻƳ ²ŀǎǘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ǘƻ ŎǊŜŀǘŜ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ƘŜŀǝƴƎ ŦƻǊ 
.ŜȄƭŜȅ ŀƴŘ DǊŜŜƴǿƛŎƘΦ 

²Ŝ ŀǊŜ ŀǿŀǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ½ƻƻƳŜŘ ǊŜŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǝƻƴ ǎǳũŜǊŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǎƻƳŜ 
ƎƭƛǘŎƘŜǎ ς ǎƻǊǊȅΗ bŜǾŜǊǘƘŜƭŜǎǎΣ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǿƘƻ ǎŀǿ ƛǘ ƛƴ ǇŜǊǎƻƴ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ 
ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǝǾŜΣ ŜƴǘŜǊǘŀƛƴƛƴƎ ǘŀƭƪΦ 
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*ÕÎÅ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ 

The Copped Hall, Epping  

Philip McKinder  

Philip is a retired BT Executive who, as a young boy, read the book 
òLondonõs Epping 
Forestó by J. A. Brimble 
and was enthralled by 
the chapter about the 
abandoned Manor 
House in the forest 
near Epping.  He 
persuaded his father to 
take him there one day 
and found an empty 
house, where the trees 
were growing inside 
the walls, there was no 
roof and the forest was 
slowly taking over all the grounds.  

Moving forward to today, Philip is now one of the Trustees of The Copped 
Hall Trust and is involved in a variety of ways with the renovation of the 
Hall so that it can be used for various local groups, education purposes 
and become a well -used local landmark.  Philip said that most of our 
Group have probably seen the Hall at some point or another as they travel 
on the M25; it is visible on the hill to the right hand side of the road just 
after coming out of Bell Common Tunnel when going West.  

There has been a settlement on the site since the days of the Saxons. The 
manor of Epping was given to the abbots of Waltham Abbey by King 
Harold. However, after Harold was defeated by William in 1066, the lands 
were given to Williamõs brother, who established the Great Forest of Essex 
for hunting. The land was restored to Waltham Abbey in the twelfth 
century.  The first family to own the lands were the Fitzaucher family in 
about 1150, and they built the first Copped Hall, although this is not the 
building which stands on the site now.  In 1350 the lands and house were 
sold back to the Abbot of Waltham Abbey, who described Copped hall as 
òa mansion of pleasure and privacyó that was exclusively for his own use.  
However, the forest lands were used by the Royal family for their regular 
hunts.  

Henry VIII was a frequent visitor to Waltham Abbey and no doubt stayed at 
Copped Hall.  By this time the Hall was a large Manor House, but was set 
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some way from the current property so that it had a better view of the area 
leading to Waltham Abbey. In the grounds of Copped Hall there was an 
avenue of yew trees with a statue of Henry at one end and his son Edward 
VI at the other.  The story goes that on the morning of May 19 th  1536, 
Henry paced up and down this walk, waiting for the sounds of the guns 
announcing the execution of Anne Boleyn.  A new avenue of yews was 
planted in 1999 and the volunteers also tested whether guns could be 
heard from London, which they can. During Henryõs reign, when he started 
to dissolve all the monasteries, the Abbots of Waltham Abbey gave Copped 
Hall to Henry in the hope that he would leave them alone.  However, after 
they passed the property over to him, he still closed down the Abbey.  

In 1564 Queen Elizabeth gave Copped Hall to Sir Thomas Heneage. Sir 
Thomas was the Keeper of the Records at the Tower of London and an 
elected Member of Parliament for Essex. By 1568, Sir Thomas had 
incorporated the old hall into a substantial brick built mansion.  This 
mansion was the grandest of the three houses that have been built at 
Copped Hall. After Sir Thomasõs first wife died, he married Mary, Countess 
of Southampton.  Maryõs son was the patron of William Shakespeare.  The 
wedding festivities are supposedly where the first performance of the play 
òA Midsummer Nightõs Dreamó took place, although many other places 
also lay claim to this event.  

Over the years, Copped Hall was owned by a number of families, who 
generally had some relationship or dealing with the Royal family of the 
time.  In 1701, Sir Thomas Webster purchased Copped Hall. He was elected 
Verderer of the Forest of Waltham in 1717. In 1719 he purchased Battle 
Abbey and then neglected Copped Hall. He sold it Edward Conyers in 1739 
which marked the final phase of the property.  

Edward Conyers came from Walthamstow and was keen on owning 
property. He started to restore the old building but died in 1742 and the 
property passed to his son John Conyers. Initially, John had no plans to 
demolish the Tudor house, but his brother -in -law drew up plans for a new 
Georgian Mansion, which John decided would be far more suitable for his 
family.  From about 1751 work began on the new house.  The old Tudor 
house was dismantled. Much of its brick and stonework were used in the 
new house.  Eventually, only a small part of a corner pillar of the old Tudor 
building still remains.  

The new, and current, Georgian Mansion is 
a symmetrical design with 3 main floors, 
where the main floor would be the middle 
floor The Mansion passed down through 
the Conyers family, from father to son. The 
last being Henry John Conyers, who died in 
1853. He left three daughters.  None of the 
three had any children so the family name 
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died out.  The eldest daughter, Julia, lived in Copped Hall, but in1869 she 
sold Copped Hall to George Wythes, at which time the estate extended to 
over 4,113 acres.  

George Wythes was a self -made man, making his fortune in the rail 
transportation industry. George built many railways in the UK as well as in 
France, Holland, Canada, South America, Spain and the USA.  George 
purchased several properties in the South East of England and lived at 
Bickley Park in Kent. His only son, George Edward Wythes lived at Copped 
Hall with his wife and two sons. He was a director of the London, Brighton 
and South Coast Railway.  When the original Georges Wythes died, he left 
Bickley Park to his elder grandson, George Edward Wythes, and Copped 
Hall to the younger grandson, Ernest James Wythes.  

Ernest James Wythes set about extending Copped Hall by building a large 
extension to the north side to accommodate more bedrooms for when he 
entertained at the Hall.  On the south side, a covered way led to an 
elaborate and ornate conservatory so as to balance the property. He also 
added a terrace outside the first floor with access to the gardens from two 
sweeping sets of stone steps. Fortunately, Country Life photographed both 
the interior and exterior of the house in 1910 which has helped enormously 
with the current restoration of the rooms and gardens.  

On Sunday May 6 th  1917 while the family were getting 
ready to go to church, a fire started, possibly caused 
by the somewhat old -fashioned (by modern safety 
standards) electrical system.  Initially, the family and 
servants did not take the fire seriously, but 
eventually the Fire Brigade was called.  However, as 
most of the local male population was fighting in the 
trenches, it took the Fire Brigade some while to get to 
the property.  By the time they arrived, the property 
was well alight.  Estate workers tried to save as much 
of the contents as possible, but the house was 
basically gutted.  The roof fell into the house, 
destroying all the floors.  The family moved into a 
property on the Estate, Wood House (recently owned by Rod Stewart), but 
never had the funds to repair Copped Hall.  

From 1917 to 1995, the Hall was left derelict.  The cellars were used by a 
local mushroom grower.  Most of the garden stonework, gates etc were sold 
off and in the 1950õs the local TA used the Orangery for explosives 
practice. A number of schemes were proposed for the property, such as a 
hotel, office complex, golf course, conference centre etc, but none were 
approved.  In 1993 the Copped Hall Trust was established and managed to 
obtain loans so as to be able to acquire the Hall and a small amount of the 
surrounding land.  Several of the properties on the site were sold off to 
private individuals to convert into residential dwellings so that the loans 


